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“Coastal towns and cities tackling threats from the sea” Recommendation 298 (2011) of the Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe 

(Reply adopted by the Committee of Ministers on 7 December 2011 at the 1129th meeting of the Ministers’ Deputies)

1. 
The Committee of Ministers has examined Recommendation 298 (2010) of the Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe on “Coastal towns and cities tackling threats from the sea”. It has brought it to the attention of the governments of member States, and transmitted it to the European and Mediterranean Major Hazards Agreement (EUR-OPA) and to the Steering Committee for Human Rights (CDDH). The recommendation has also been forwarded to the European Union and the Parliamentary Assembly of the Council of Europe for information.

2.
The Committee of Ministers understands the concern of the Congress in the effects of climate change and the effects that it can have on coastal towns and cities. These are more vulnerable to coastal and marine risks as a result of a combination of various factors such as environmental degradation, erosion, high occupation of coastal areas, rising sea levels and increased frequency of extreme events. It is also aware of the importance of policies of risk reduction, need for climate-change adaptation policies in coastal areas as well as enhanced and coherent risk governance at national, local and regional level. In this context, the participation of all stakeholders in work on a long-term shared vision and on innovative planning solutions is also relevant.

3.
The Committee of Ministers notes the Congress’ appreciation for the results of the 12th Ministerial Session of the European and Mediterranean Major Hazards Agreement (EUR-OPA) held in St Petersburg on 28 September 2010, in particular with regard to the resolution on “Ethical Values and Resilience to Disasters” (paragraph 11). The Committee of Ministers also calls the Congress’ attention to further results of this conference as set out in Medium-term Plan 2011-2015. These include work towards the reduction of vulnerability from marine risks and the adoption of a specific recommendation on reducing vulnerability in the face of climate change which, among other issues, requests governments to promote the mapping of risks, paying attention to areas and regions that may become more vulnerable as a result of climate change, including coastal and urban areas. 

4.
In this connection, the Committee of Ministers informs the Congress of the European and Mediterranean Major Hazards Agreement (EUR-OPA) workshop held in Murcia (Spain) in October 2009 on “climate change impact on water-related and marine risks”. A new event, held in October 2011 in Biarritz (France), focused on the vulnerability of coastal ecosystems to global change and extreme events, which should help to better understand the interaction between environmental factors and risk of disasters in coastal areas.
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